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1 This is the second report Commission Staff has filed pursuant to paragraph 29 of the Commission’s Order 15 in this docket.  That paragraph states:
We also direct Commission Staff to monitor the number of inquiries and the number of informal complaints about the late payment charge, and their circumstances, beginning with May 1, 2005, the effective date of the tariff, to determine the level of consumer concern and whether the charge is being applied properly and equally.

2 The Commission also ordered that late payment charge complaint information be presented by month, and then averaged for the year.  That information is contained in Attachment 1.  For comparison purposes, we include Staff’s first report as Attachment 2.
3 The data show that during the period January 1 to December 31, 2006 (2006 reporting period) the Commission received seven informal complaints and one inquiry from residential customers regarding Verizon NW's late payment fee.  The complaints and inquiry involved various issues which led to a late payment charge on the customers’ telephone bills.  Several of these customers stated that Verizon NW assessed late fees while the customer was disputing charges on its monthly bill.  
4 The Commission’s Consumer Affairs Staff upheld Verizon NW in three of the seven informal complaints.  On the four complaints in which the customers were upheld, the Company issued credits to the customers.  
5 The number of late payment charge-related complaints in 2006 is less than the 14 informal complaints Staff detailed in its first report, which covered the period May to December, 2005 (first reporting period).  During the first reporting period, Verizon NW also had more informal complaints and inquiries than other companies regarding late payment fees.  However, during the 2006 reporting period, late payment charge-related complaints against other local telephone service providers were about the same as the number of complaints against Verizon NW.    
6 Staff observes that in both reporting periods, there were a small number of complaints and inquiries regarding late payment charges.  This suggests Verizon NW’s customers are familiar with the fact that they pay more when they pay late.  Staff concludes that the data do not reflect a high level of consumer concern about Verizon NW’s late payment charge, and it is likely that Verizon NW is applying the charge properly.
//

//

//

7 Commission Staff will continue to collect and monitor Verizon NW late payment fee informal complaints and inquiries, and recommend changes to the Commission if necessary.
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